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ROAD TRAFFIC LEGISLATION AMENDMENT (INFORMATION) BILL 2010 

First Reading 
Bill read a first time, on motion by Mr T.R. Buswell (Minister for Transport). 

Explanatory memorandum presented by the minister. 

Second Reading 
MR T.R. BUSWELL (Vasse — Minister for Transport) [12.21 pm]: I move — 

That the bill be now read a second time. 

This bill will amend the Road Traffic Act 1974. It contains four key objectives. The first objective is to clarify 
and strengthen the provisions of the Road Traffic Act 1974 relating to the protection and disclosure of “licensing 
information” held by the Director General of Transport. This term encompasses all information relating to 
Western Australian drivers’ licences, vehicle licences and demerit point information. Media attention on certain 
disclosures by the Department of Transport has highlighted the absence of a clear and comprehensive framework 
relating to the disclosure by the director general of information obtained by the director general in the course of 
performing his or her functions under the act. 

The second key objective of the bill is to enable driver’s licence photographs held by the director general to be 
accessed by WA Police, the Australian Security Intelligence Organisation and other Australian law enforcement 
agencies on a prescribed basis with the approval of the Commissioner of Police. This amendment will directly 
contribute to community safety in WA by assisting those officers in the investigation and prevention of criminal, 
corrupt and national security threat activities.  

The third key objective of the bill is to introduce a requirement for all learners’ permits issued by the director 
general to incorporate the person’s photograph and signature. This amendment will mirror the requirement for all 
Western Australian drivers’ licences. The fourth key objective of the bill will empower the director general to 
disclose a photograph of a deceased person to an executor or an administrator of the deceased person’s estate.  

I now speak on the specifics of the proposed legislation. The act ensures the safety of road users by regulating 
authorisation to drive, road user behaviour and the standards to which vehicles must be constructed, maintained 
and operated. The director general is responsible for administering and enforcing the act’s provisions regulating 
the licensing of drivers and vehicles and for administering a demerit points regime. The Commissioner of Police 
is responsible for enforcing the act’s traffic regulation provisions and breaches detected by members of the 
police force of the act’s driver and vehicle licensing provisions. In order to be able to perform their respective 
functions under the act, it is necessary for the director general and the Commissioner of Police to share 
information with one another. Section 8 of the act sets out the information each party must provide to the other. 
Section 8 also requires the director general to provide information to the registrar of the Fines Enforcement 
Registry established under the Fines, Penalties and Infringement Notices Enforcement Act 1994 in order to 
enable the registrar to perform the registrar’s functions under that act. These functions relate to the imposition of 
driver and vehicle licence suspension orders arising from the non-payment of fines. 

The Commissioner of Main Roads also performs functions under the act; however, the commissioner is not 
referred to in section 8. In particular, the Commissioner of Main Roads may exempt heavy vehicles from mass 
and dimension limits prescribed in regulations made under the act via the issue of a permit or a notice published 
in the Government Gazette. In order to carry out these responsibilities, the Commissioner of Main Roads 
requires access to certain driver and vehicle licence information.  

Other entities require access to various kinds of information held by the director general in order to enable them 
to enforce the provisions of other laws. For example, local government authorities are responsible for the 
enforcement of breaches of local government by-laws regarding parking. It would not be possible for local 
government authorities to enforce those by-laws without access to information regarding the name and address 
of the responsible person for an offending vehicle. These other entities and the acts they administer and enforce 
are not expressly referred to in the act; however, the director general supplies information to them pursuant to 
regulation 5A of the Road Traffic (Licensing) Regulations 1975. This provision has been in place since 
November 1998 subsequent to section 8 of the Road Traffic Act that was inserted in June 1996.  

Under regulation 5A, the director general may, at his discretion, disclose vehicle licensing information to entities 
other than the Commissioner of Police and the registrar under the Fines, Penalties and Infringement Notices 
Enforcement Act 1994. Clause 6 of this bill will therefore repeal the act’s existing provisions dealing with the 
disclosure by the director general of information held by the director general and replace them with a far more 
explicit framework, via the insertion of proposed new sections 8 to 13 inclusive. Proposed new section 8 will set 
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out requirements for the disclosure of specified information between the director general and the Commissioner 
of Police.  

Proposed new section 9 will empower the director general to disclose specified information to other driver and 
vehicle licensing authorities and to seek the disclosure of information from those licensing authorities. Proposed 
new section 10 will require the director general to disclose specified information to the Commissioner of Main 
Roads. Proposed new section 11 will require the director general to disclose specified information to the registrar 
appointed under the Fines, Penalties and Infringement Notices Enforcement Act 1994.  

Proposed new section 12 will empower the director general to disclose specified information to a person or class 
of person prescribed in regulation, because it relates to the performance of functions under, or enforcement of, a 
written law or when that disclosure is in the public interest and for a prescribed purpose. For example, this 
section would empower regulations to be made permitting the director general to disclose vehicle licence 
information to a local government authority for the purpose of the local government authority enforcing its 
parking by-laws or any other written laws. Further, the offence provisions of the Criminal Code that cover 
everyone’s actions in relation to unlawful access to computer systems, and recently introduced provisions 
creating offences for the copying, use, supply or possession of identification material, will also apply in the case 
of relevant licensing information that is accessed with the intent of committing or facilitating a crime.  

I recognise the concerns expressed by some members in the other place regarding controls on private parties. To 
provide greater assurance, in addition to the controls the director general may employ when assessing 
applications by prescribed persons for the disclosure of information for authorised purposes, I will move an 
amendment to proposed section 12 that creates an offence should a person to whom information is disclosed use 
that information for a purpose other than that authorised. In recognition of the seriousness of the proposed 
offence, the penalty is to be a maximum fine of 100 penalty units—$5 000—or the imposition of a term of 
imprisonment of up to 12 months’ duration.  

Under the Interpretation Act 1984 the term “person” includes individuals, companies, associations and other 
entities. Proposed new section 13 will empower the director general to disclose specified information to a person 
for the purpose of either conducting road safety research or distributing information relating to road safety. As a 
consequence of the amendment I foreshadowed that I will move to proposed section 12, in the interests of 
consistency I will also move a comparable amendment to proposed section 13. It will provide similarly that it is 
an offence for a person to whom information is disclosed for a road safety purpose under the section to use that 
information for a purpose other than that for which it was disclosed. Once again, in recognition of the 
seriousness of the proposed offence, the penalty is to be a maximum fine of up to 100 penalty units—$5 000—or 
the imposition of a term of imprisonment of up to 12 months’ duration. 

Clause 9 of the bill will insert a new section 43A, providing that the director general cannot issue an applicant 
for a learner’s permit with that learner’s permit unless the applicant has first provided the director general with a 
photograph and signature for use on the learner’s permit document. Section 43A mirrors the existing section 
42E, which makes the same stipulation in relation to the provision of a photograph and signature for use on a 
driver’s licence document. Requiring photographs and signatures on these documents better enables enforcement 
of the act and reduces the likelihood of a person fraudulently obtaining or using a driver’s licence or learner’s 
permit.  

Clause 10 of the bill will amend the act to insert a new section 44AB, which requires the director general to 
disclose photographs obtained by the director general for the production of driver’s licence documents and 
learner’s permit documents to the Commissioner of Police, the Director-General of Security under the 
commonwealth Australian Security Intelligence Organisation Act 1979 and law enforcement officials. This 
requirement is considered necessary to assist the Commissioner of Police and law enforcement officials to 
enforce the provisions of this and any other legislation. Similarly, this provision aids ASIO in its endeavours to 
safeguard national security. New section 44AA provides clear definitions of an authorised police official and 
authorised ASIO official and requires a law enforcement official to be prescribed.  

Clause 10 of the bill will amend the act to insert a new section 44AC that empowers the Director General of 
Transport to disclose a photograph of a deceased person to an executor or administrator of the person’s estate. 
The director general has been unable to comply with previous requests to do so as the provisions of the act 
prohibit the director general from doing so and prohibit the possession by any person of such a photograph other 
than when it appears on a driver’s licence document or when it is held for the purposes of producing a driver’s 
licence document.  

The bill contains amendments that will provide for the disclosure by the director general of information the 
director general has gathered in the course of performing his or her functions under the act. The amendments will 
limit this disclosure so that it occurs when it is in the public interest; that is, in connection with the performance 
of functions under, or the enforcement of, this act or another written law. 
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To deter the misuse of information disclosed under the amendments contained in this bill, proposed section 103 
will provide that it is an offence for a person who is engaged in the performance of functions under the act to 
disclose or make use of information under the act except in the course of performing functions under, or 
enforcing, this act; or because of a requirement under this act or another written law; or with the consent of the 
person to whom the information relates; or in other circumstances that may be prescribed in regulation. In 
recognition of the seriousness of the proposed offence, the penalty will be a maximum fine of 100 penalty 
units—$5 000—or the imposition of a term of imprisonment of up to 12 months’ duration. 

The bill also contains corresponding amendments to the Road Traffic (Administration) Act 2008 and the Road 
Traffic (Authorisation to Drive) Act 2008 that will ensure the continuation of each of the above initiatives if and 
when those acts commence operation. 

I commend the bill to the house. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr D.A. Templeman. 
 


